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March 5, 2020 

To: First Responder Agencies including Fire, Law, and EMS Ambulance transport agencies 

Subject: Universal masking recommended for all first responder agency staff 

I want to thank you for the important work your professional staff perform day in and day 
out on the front lines of this response to the Covidl 9 health emergency. 

Until now in the United States, there has not been a recommendation for asymptomatic 
people to wear masks outside of specified higher-risk settings. 
New findings on the natural history COVID-19 infection and illness, however, have 
prompted reconsideration of these recommendations. In particular: 

• The CDC has now said that up to 25% of current infections at any given time may be
asymptomatic.
• CDC has further changed its guidance to consider persons with COVID-19 to have
been potentially infectious up to 48 hours prior to the onset of symptoms.
• Some nations that have followed universal masking policies population-wide, have
experienced slower rates of growth in infections overall than nations which have not
encouraged universal masking.

These findings have resulted in reconsideration masking policies broadly in various 
settings, including in health care settings, among public agencies and local health 
departments. I believe masking of first responder staff will further reduce the risk of an 
exposure that could compromise this critical part of the county emergency response 
workforce. 

As the number of cases increases throughout Contra Costa County, it oecomes clear that 
COVID-19 is indeed widespread in every community in our county. I believe the number of 
cases in the community is far greater than official case counts, perhaps as much as 5 to 10 
times as high, due to the limited testing capacity and lag times of testing results that we 
have been experiencing in both public and private labs. Given this extensive community 
transmission I am recommending all first responder agency staff institute universal 
masking with at least a surgical mask (notN95) level of protection for all staff 
working in close contact with the public or co-workers in office setting. 

The expectation is that employees would maintain coverage of nose/mouth area with a 
mask throughout the course of their shift except during periods where employee is 
dining; or, while in a stationary location where employee is able to maintain distance 
greater than 6 feet from other colleagues or the public. When placing and removing mask, 
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